

ticularly for ICU patients. Now that pandemic response has shifted toward vaccination and meeting the pent-up demand of chronic and preventive care needs, we believe private health care systems have a responsibility to engage in a new kind of load balancing — by investing directly in community health, building partnerships with public health departments, and providing affordable preventive care services where needed.

Safety-net systems should continue to lead better coordination among health care, public health, and social services, which will require the full integration of safety-net providers into public health and emergency-preparedness infrastructure and greater unification of the components of the safety-net system. This integration should not leave out primary care providers,

 **An audio interview with Dr. Knudsen is available at NEJM.org**

who are now recognized as key partners in vaccination efforts and preventive services but who were sidelined during the pandemic response as resources, patients, and vaccines were diverted to hospitals. Regional networks and budgeting models, such as state-based Accountable Communities for Health or Oregon's Coordinated Care Organizations,

could be fostered to ensure enhanced coordination among hospitals, primary care clinics, public health departments, social services, and community organizations.

Finally, safety-net health care providers should be given recognition and incentives for leading the charge against the racial inequities that were major drivers of the pandemic. The neighborhood-based approaches needed to address these entrenched issues can best be led by the safety-net providers, community organizations, and public health departments whose mission is to understand and meet the needs of underserved communities. Financial mechanisms to support these efforts can include payment models that incorporate racial and community-based equity indexes, as well as alignment of payers, delivery systems, and purchasers at the neighborhood level. Workforce and technological investments — in hospital staffing, community health worker models, and telehealth infrastructure — can further redress inequities and increase preparedness for future crises in marginalized communities and in the United States as a whole.

Disclosure forms provided by the authors are available at NEJM.org.

From the New York City Department of Health and Mental Hygiene (J.K., D.A.C.), New York University Grossman School of Medicine (J.K., D.A.C.), and New York City Health and Hospitals (J.K.) — all in New York.

This article was published on December 4, 2021, at NEJM.org.

1. Kelly C, Parker WF, Pollack HA. Low-income COVID-19 patients die needlessly because they are stuck in the wrong hospitals — while the right hospitals too often shut them out. *Health Affairs Blog*. April 2, 2021 (<https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hblog20210401.95800/full/>).
2. Cerise FP, Moran B, Huang PP, Bhavan KP. The imperative for integrating public health and health care delivery systems. Vol 2. Waltham, MA: NEJM Catalyst, 2021.
3. Institute of Medicine Committee on the Changing Market, Managed Care, and the Future Viability of Safety Net Providers. *The Core Safety Net and the Safety Net System*. In: Ein Lewin M, Altman S, eds. *America's health care safety net: intact but endangered*. Washington DC: National Academies Press, 2000 (<https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK224521/>).
4. Rosenbaum S. Health equity and Medicaid transformation — operationalizing President Biden's agenda. *N Engl J Med* 2021;384:2361-4.
5. Toleos A. Press release: most U.S. non-profit hospitals neglect community investment obligation, analysis reveals. Lown Institute. July 11, 2021 (<https://lowninstitute.org/press-release-most-us-nonprofit-hospitals-neglect-community-investment-obligation-analysis-reveals/>).

DOI: 10.1056/NEJMp2114010

Copyright © 2021 Massachusetts Medical Society.

Inequitable Access to Hospital Care — Protecting Disadvantaged Populations during Public Health Emergencies

Douglas B. White, M.D., Lisa Villarreal, M.D., M.P.H., and John L. Hick, M.D.

In the spring of 2020, as the first wave of the coronavirus pandemic struck Arizona, numerous Indian Health Service and

tribally operated hospitals were overwhelmed with patients in need of admission and intensive care, while hospitals elsewhere in the

state had available beds. The Arizona Department of Health Services deployed the Arizona Surge Line — a centralized hospital

capacity-management system — to coordinate statewide transfer of patients from hospitals that were overloaded or without needed medical services to those with available resources. On May 28, 2020, Governor Doug Ducey issued an emergency order requiring all Arizona hospitals with available resources to accept patients transferred from overloaded hospitals using the Surge Line. This “load balancing” effort was lifesaving. Since April 2020, the Arizona Surge Line has facilitated the transfer of more than 7900 patients from overloaded hospitals to hospitals with beds available. Approximately 43% of those transferred were American Indian or Alaska Native.¹

In contrast, in the spring of 2020, New York had no statewide centralized infrastructure to facilitate transfer of patients from overwhelmed hospitals to those with available capacity. Safety-net hospitals that serve disadvantaged communities were inundated with patients, while private hospitals in the region had available capacity.² Absent a coordinated public health response, it fell to individual clinicians — who were often caring for unprecedented numbers of hospitalized patients — to attempt to locate a hospital willing to take transferred patients. These efforts were often unsuccessful, and recent evidence suggests that surges in hospital caseloads were associated with potentially preventable deaths.³

We believe that load balancing among hospitals is a critical public health intervention during emergencies — including severe Covid-19 surges — because fail-

ing to balance patient loads will cause unnecessary loss of life, particularly in historically marginalized racial and ethnic groups and rural or low-income communities.

A few interrelated factors underlie the risk of exacerbating health inequities. Disadvantaged groups are experiencing disproportionately high rates of infection, hospitalization, and death, largely owing to social determinants of health and baseline health disparities (e.g., higher rates of frontline essential worker status, of living in crowded locations and multigenerational households, and of chronic medical conditions that increase the risk of severe disease). Since these populations are overrepresented among hospitalized patients, the impact of any shortages of ICU or hospital beds disproportionately falls on them.

In addition, patients from these disadvantaged groups are more likely to seek care at safety-net hospitals, which have been especially strained during Covid-19 surges and, because of budget constraints, have less ability to increase their capacity for treating patients than do larger, private health systems. Patients in rural communities are more likely to seek care at small critical access hospitals, which have fewer resources for treating seriously ill patients. Therefore, such facilities will be more likely than others to need to transfer patients elsewhere to avert deaths due to shortages of lifesaving resources, such as critical care beds, ventilators, and dialysis capabilities.

Finally, members of disadvan-

tagged groups are disproportionately likely to be uninsured or to be covered by Medicaid, which reimburses health care providers at lower rates than those used by private insurers, thereby limiting clinicians’ ability to arrange transfers through usual channels. We have already seen during the pandemic that economic considerations may keep private health systems from accepting transfers of uninsured patients,⁴ even when the referring hospital is overwhelmed.

The organization of health care delivery in the United States creates barriers to large-scale load-balancing efforts during public health emergencies. With the exception of the treatment requirements mandated by the Emergency Medical Treatment and Labor Act (EMTALA), private hospitals and health systems generally have no obligation to treat patients who are not part of their covered population. Moreover, the prospect of financial losses is a disincentive for health systems to accept uninsured patients or those whose insurance (e.g., Medicaid) reimburses at lower rates. Some large health systems worry that load-balancing interventions during the pandemic may threaten established, lucrative referral patterns with smaller community hospitals. Health systems may oppose state-mandated load-balancing interventions that they perceive as unwarranted government intrusion into private business operations.

On the administrative front, most U.S. states currently lack the infrastructure needed to implement a statewide load-balancing system, including real-time

Examples of State Actions to Promote Load Balancing during Severe Shortages of Hospital Capacity.	
State	State Actions
Washington	In March 2020, the Washington State Department of Health funded the Washington Medical Coordination Center to carry out statewide load balancing for acute care hospitals, including by building and operating an electronic database of statewide hospital bed availability. All Washington hospitals signed an agreement to participate in load-balancing efforts to ensure that no hospital reaches crisis standards while capacity exists elsewhere in the health system.
Arizona	On April 16, 2020, the Arizona Department of Health Services (DHS) activated the Arizona Surge Line, a statewide, centralized bed-placement system that uses a 24/7 call center to facilitate transfers of patients with suspected or confirmed Covid-19 to appropriate levels of care in order to balance hospitals' loads. It uses an electronic, automatic bed-visibility dashboard. On May 28, 2020, Governor Doug Ducey issued an executive order requiring all Arizona hospitals to use the Surge Line for interfacility transfers and electronically update their bed and ventilator status as specified by the DHS. Ducey also directed the Arizona Department of Insurance to require state-regulated insurers to cover at in-network rates all Covid-19–related transfers and treatment facilitated by the Surge Line.
Minnesota	In June 2020, the State of Minnesota contracted with M Health Fairview and its system operations center to operate the Minnesota Critical Care Coordination Center, aiming to provide a one-call resource for referrals and to “create and enhance visibility and coordination for patient placement.” The call center is supported by a Web application, a bed-visibility board, and scheduled calls with stakeholders. During the emergency declaration, on an alternating basis, certain hospitals accepted ICU referrals from hospitals that had no ICU beds available or that did not provide critical care services. An on-call critical care physician provided advice and prioritized patients for transfer during periods of ICU bed shortage. The system has expanded from ICU beds to all bed types at the request of the hospitals.
Maryland	In November 2020, the Maryland Institute for Emergency Medical Services detailed the availability of the Maryland Critical Care Coordination Center to match patients with critical care resources when interfacility patient transfers are necessary. The center maintains information about current statewide hospital critical care bed capacity.
California	On August 16, 2021, Tomás Aragón, director of the California Department of Public Health, issued a state public health order outlining the conditions under which all California general acute care hospitals in a given region must accept transfer patients as directed by their Regional Disaster Medical Health Specialist: when the region “has less than 10% of staffed adult ICU beds available for a period of three consecutive days, or when an individual general acute care hospital has zero ICU capacity.” If the entire region has no ICU bed capacity, the directive applies to all general acute care hospitals in the state. In addition, “a patient’s insurance status or ability to pay shall not be considered when making transfer decisions pursuant to this Public Health Order.”
Colorado	On October 31, 2021, Governor Jared Polis issued an executive order authorizing the Colorado Department of Public Health and Environment to order hospitals to accept patients transferred from a hospital or freestanding emergency department that does not have the needed bed capacity to treat additional patients. It further orders that “hospitals and freestanding emergency departments shall not consider a patient’s insurance status or ability to pay when making transfer decisions.”

information about bed capacity in all hospitals, common reporting methods for patients requiring transfer, medical expertise to prioritize transfer requests, and a mechanism to fairly distribute patients among hospitals with availability.

But one of state governments' foremost responsibilities is safeguarding the health and well-being of people in their states. During declared emergencies such as the Covid-19 pandemic, it is within states' emergency powers to require hospitals to take actions to prevent excess deaths and widening of disparities.⁵ Our analysis suggests six steps that government agencies and health care systems should implement now and after the pandemic ends. Although a few states have taken some of these steps (see table), most have not.

First, governors or state health officials should issue emergency orders to require all hospitals in the state to participate in load-balancing efforts during public health emergencies, including by accepting transfers of patients who are not part of their covered population. Although voluntary arrangements between hospitals to balance patient loads have been implemented in some regions, the absence of an executive order requiring participation makes these efforts vulnerable to failure in times of severe scarcity, when load balancing is most needed.

Second, public health officials should establish statewide transfer centers to facilitate transfer of patients from overwhelmed hospitals to those with available capacity. These centers should also coordinate the movement of

supplies and clinical staff to areas of need. Key components include centralized capacity-management systems with real-time information about bed availability and staffing in all hospitals in the state, a standardized template for hospitals to use in reporting medical information about patients requiring transfer, and dedicated personnel to make transfer assignments. Although sophisticated Web-based applications exist for this purpose, they are not required; simple spreadsheets that are regularly updated can make statewide bed-capacity information accessible. Whether the transfer center is managed by a public health agency, a health care system, or a hospital association, clear rules should be in place to promote fairness in the distribution of patients among hospitals.

Third, states should implement policies to protect hospitals and patients from economic losses arising from load-balancing efforts, such as requiring that insurers cover the cost of transfer and treatment at in-network rates for all patients transferred during load-balancing efforts, regardless of where they receive care.

Fourth, state public health officials should refrain from permitting the rationing of medical care — including lower nurse-to-patient staffing ratios — in any individual hospital until contingency care options have been ex-

hausted and the patient load is spread across the state's hospitals. This step is critical for promoting equity, because hospitals that serve disadvantaged populations will probably be among the first to become overwhelmed during a severe Covid-19 surge and, therefore, the first to confront the need to ration care.

Fifth, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services should leverage states' centralized capacity-management systems to facilitate interstate load-balancing efforts and to deploy the federal Strategic National Stockpile of medical resources (e.g., ventilators) to hard-hit regions.

Sixth, now and after the pandemic subsides, states and health care facilities should collaboratively create binding, regional mutual-aid agreements that would be triggered when an emergency is declared. Such collaborative approaches — undertaken when all participants are “at risk” of future resource shortages — may be preferable to the exercise of state powers in the midst of an emergency.

Together, these steps represent a focused approach to promoting equitable access to health care in the midst of a crisis. Although not as comprehensive as other strategies for promoting equity, such as creating a single-payer system or increasing funding of safety-net hospitals, this approach is more likely to be po-

litically and operationally feasible in the near term. We believe these recommendations can help government agencies and health care systems to honor their commitments to protect lives and prevent health disparities during this pandemic and future public health emergencies.

Disclosure forms provided by the authors are available at NEJM.org.

From the Program on Ethics and Decision Making in Critical Illness, Department of Critical Care Medicine, University of Pittsburgh School of Medicine, Pittsburgh (D.B.W.); Arizona Department of Health Services, Phoenix (L.V.); and Hennepin Healthcare and the University of Minnesota — both in Minneapolis (J.L.H.).

This article was published on December 4, 2021, at NEJM.org.

1. Arizona Department of Health Services. Health providers and facilities — Arizona surge line. (<https://www.azdhs.gov/preparedness/epidemiology-disease-control/infectious-disease-epidemiology/index.php#novel-coronavirus-surge-line>).
2. Rosenthal BM, Goldstein J, Otterman S, Fink S. Why surviving the virus might come down to which hospital admits you. *New York Times*. July 2, 2020 (<https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/01/nyregion/coronavirus-hospitals.html>).
3. Kadri SS, Sun J, Lawandi A, et al. Association between caseload surge and COVID-19 survival in 558 U.S. hospitals, March to August 2020. *Ann Intern Med* 2021;174:1240-51.
4. Armstrong D, Allen M. Dying on the waitlist. *ProPublica*. February 18, 2021 (<https://www.propublica.org/article/dying-on-the-waitlist>).
5. Gostin LO, Sapsin JW, Teret SP, et al. The Model State Emergency Health Powers Act: planning for and response to bioterrorism and naturally occurring infectious diseases. *JAMA* 2002;288:622-8.

DOI: 10.1056/NEJMp2114767

Copyright © 2021 Massachusetts Medical Society.